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Minutes of Swillington Village Council ordinary meeting held on Tuesday 2nd September 2025 at 7.30pm[image: A black wheel with white text

Description automatically generated]
In attendance: Cllrs Knox (Chair), Cummings, A Fox, C Fox and Young and the Clerk Kate Goodare.
Apologies: Cllr McGreavey
There were 6 members of the public in attendance. 

1. Reminder by the Chair of the Council’s expectations for the audio or visual recording of this meeting
2. 2.1 To receive apologies. – Received from Cllr McGreavey.
2.2. To approve reasons for absence given by councillors. – These were approved.
3. 3.1 To receive declarations of interest from councillors on items on the agenda. – None were received.
3.2 To receive any declarations of interest not already declared under the Council’s Code of Conduct or a member’s Register of Disclosable Pecuniary Interests. – None were received.
3.3 To receive, consider and decide upon any applications for dispensation. – None were received.
4. To confirm the minutes of the meeting held on 30th June 2025 as a true and correct record – These were approved.
5. To receive information on the following ongoing issues and decide further action where necessary:
5.1 The replacement of the noticeboard at the junction of Wakefield Road and Swillington Lane - The Clerk gave an update; LCC will replace the noticeboard at their cost & will update with a date soon. The board on the land at Hill Crest may not be able to be removed by LCC; it was resolved that the Clerk should obtain quotes for its removal and transport to the Village Hall for storage. The option to purchase the land at Hill Crest was briefly discussed but decided against due to the cost and shortage of time.
5.2 The adoption of the BT phone kiosk and defibrillator funding applications - the Council has received its notice of completion from BT and now owns the kiosk. The Council has not been successful in its British Heart Foundation funding application and is now awaiting an outcome on a funding application to the Yorkshire Ambulance Service.
6. To receive and to consider actions and decisions to be taken:
6.1 Reports received from representatives – Defibrillators, Christmas lights - The Chair gave an update on the defibrillators. Records on the Circuit indicate that Council defibrillators were offline over the last two years. Procedures have been reviewed to ensure ongoing availability, including the requirement for two Councillors and the Clerk to have access to the Circuit to check the status of the defibrillators.
	6.1.1 Defibrillators – To consider the request of the Swillington Miners Welfare Club to 	move the defibrillator due to disabled parking access - It was resolved that the Council would arrange to move the defibrillator with the same contractor it will engage to install the new defibrillator at Swillington Common. 
	6.1.2 Defibrillators – To consider a sign for the defibrillator kiosk to meet contractual 	requirements and to note the cost of the commemorative plaque - It was resolved to approve the quote for £25+VAT for the sign to note its new ownership, and to purchase a plaque to commemorate late former Cllr Phil Dunkerley at a cost of £25+VAT, which will be reimbursed to the Council by Cllr Young, who wishes to donate the cost of the plaque. 
 	6.1.3 Defibrillator – To consider the cost of cleaning materials for the new 	defibrillator kiosk - It was resolved to approve a spend of up to £100 for cleaning materials and equipment for the kiosk, including a cordless pressure washer which can be used for other tasks in the future. 
6.2 To consider any correspondence received
	6.2.1 RSPB meeting minutes - These were noted.
6.2.2 Fundraise & Recycle Ltd – partnership opportunity - It was resolved that the Clerk 
	should pursue this opportunity with a view to placing a clothing recycling bank on the 
	Council’s land at the playing field. Councillors felt there was a demand and 
noted the often overflowing donation banks currently placed in the village. It was 
requested that the Clerk check the minimum term requirements and associated conditions 
before proceeding.
6.2.3 Oulton Medical Centre closure & potential pharmacy partnership - The Council 
	discussed a letter provided to them by a resident from Richard Burgon MP regarding writing 
to the West Yorkshire ICB to lend support for funding for the local pharmacy to provide 
selected services following the closure of the health centre in the village. It was resolved 
that the Clerk should write to the ICB on behalf of the Council in support of the funding.
7. Planning:
8.1 To consider and decide upon the following planning applications:
	8.1.1 25/04190/FU/E – 51 Swillington Lane – Part two storey and part single storey to the 	front and side - No objections were raised.
8.2 To receive and note the following planning decisions/information:
	8.2.1 25/03846/COND - Unit 6 Astley lane Industrial Estate – Consent agreement or 	approval of condition 3, 4 & 5 of planning application 25/01507/FU – decided 15/08/25 	(split decision)
	8.2.2 25/03771/FU – 94 Wakefield Road – Part two storey and part single storey side and 	rear extension – decided 20/08/25 (REFUSED)
8.3 To consider the Council’s response to Leeds City Council’s Local Plan consultation - The response was discussed with the public present and it was resolved to accept the draft response to the Local Plan with the following amendment: “LPS00258 - Land at Astley Lane, Swillington - the Village Council has concerns about the potential increase in heavy traffic on Astley Lane if this development proceeds, particularly given its close proximity to existing residential properties.”
8. Matters requested by councillors:
8.1 To consider the appointment of a Councillor to manage the noticeboards and to consider a new method of displaying Council and community notices (Cllr Knox)  - It was resolved that Cllr Knox will manage the displaying of notices in the noticeboards, and that the Council would no longer place minutes in the Council noticeboards due to space limitations and time constraints. Agendas and other legal notices will be placed in the Village Hall noticeboard, along with a web address signposting to the minutes and Village Hall booking system on the Council website. Other village noticeboards will not have agendas but will have all other legal notices, along with a web address signposting to agendas, minutes and the Village Hall booking system on the Council website.
9. Finance: 
9.1 June 2025, July 2025 and August 2025 spends reconciled to the bank statement - These were approved. The closing balances on 31/08/2025 were:
	Current Account: £68,954.32
	Reserves Account: £18,262.07
9.2 Agree payment items - The payments totalling £4898.99 for June 2025, £20147.29 for July 2025, and £4860.51 for August 2025 were approved. 

Clerk	Expenses reimbursement	£296.99
Clerk	Homeworking allowance	£78.00
4x staff	Salaries	£5,646.44
Three	Clerk’s phone contract	£27.52
The Flower House	Condolence flowers	£46.99
Google	IT services	£300.00
Tesco	Stationery	£10.40
Post Office	Postage, stamps	£73.04
Swillington Village Hall	Cosy Cafe room bookings	£840.00
YLCA	Staff training	£67.50
B&M Waste	Village Hall waste collection	£248.79
YLCA	Councillor training	£293.25
Allotment plotholder	Reimbursement - weedkiller	£60.00
CISWO	Admin fee & rent share	£2,800.00
GF Property Services	Allotment gate repair	£860.00
Virgin Bank	Bank charges	£48.91
Clare Smith Internal Auditor	Internal audit fee	£150.00
Nest	Clerk pension	£855.70
HAGS	Playground repairs	£942.27
PPLPRS	Village Hall music licence	£203.58
SALC	Payroll services	£231.00
Swillington Saints	Grant - junior team equipment	£400.00
Swillington Village Hall	Internal fund transfer	£116.16
IPI Playground Inspectors	Independent playground inspection	£126.00
Leeds City Council	Christmas lights 2024	£5,750.40
Pensions Regulator	Penalties	£1,100.00
Team Sport & Play	Playground resurfacing	£8,258.40
National Allotment Society	New plotholder association memberships	£7.00


9.3 To approve the revised 2025/26 budget - This was approved.
10. Allotments:
10.1 To consider commencement of the formal warning and termination process for Allotment Plot 4b at The Crescent site - Councillors had been provided with a photograph of the plot prior to the meeting. It was resolved to begin the formal process as detailed in the Council’s Untidy Plot and Termination Policy. 
10.2 To receive an update on the warning procedure for Allotment Plot 3 at the Crescent site - It was noted that the tenant seems to have started making some improvements following a final warning before termination of tenancy. Cllr Young will inspect the plot this week and if necessary implement an action plan for the tenant against which progress can be measured.
10.3 To consider the Allotment Plot Allocation Policy (V1) - This was approved with no amendments. 
10.4 To consider the alteration of boundaries for plots 7 and 8 at the Crescent site and restructuring of plot ownerships as requested by plot tenants, and to receive an update on currently available plots - It was resolved to adjust the boundary between plots 7 & 8 to double the size of plot 8 and halve the size of plot 7, and it was further resolved that the tenant at Plot 10 should have their request to move to the new half-plot 7 approved. The boundary changes and tenancy moves will take place in April 2026. 
11. Village and community:
11.1 To consider the latest independent playground inspection report and to consider actions to be taken - This was noted and it was resolved not to take any action. 
11.2 To receive an update on the funding applications for playground resurfacing and to consider a scheme of playground refurbishment - The Council has received funding from the National Lottery towards resurfacing of the playground, and the Tesco Blue Token scheme period closes on 30th September so an update is expected after that date. A quote is due for replacement of some older equipment at the same time as the resurfacing; the Clerk has identified further funding to apply for for this work. 
11.3 To consider quotes received for replacement of the playground bin - One quote has been received from a contractor. It was resolved that Cllr C Fox will obtain further quotes to present to the October meeting. 
11.4 To receive an update on footpath cutting - An updated quote has been received from the Council’s usual contractor. The Clerk was instructed to ask the contractor for proof of public liability insurance & to request a slot in the contractor’s schedule. Formal resolution of the quote will take place at the Council’s October meeting following confirmation of public liability insurance.
11.5 To consider a footpath inspection rota as per the LCC update regarding the Parish Paths Partnership Scheme - It was resolved that Cllrs Cummings and C Fox will put together a suggested scheme of work to align with the requirements of the P3 Footpath Agreement as issued by LCC. 
12. Events:
12.1 To consider a new date for the 27th September Little Cinema due to a clash with a YLCA meeting - It was resolved to hold a Halloween-themed Little Cinema on 25th October. Cllrs Cummings and C Fox will take a lead on this event.
12.2 To consider suggestions for future events and consider actions and decisions to be taken - Cllr Cummings suggested a free community training event on basic first aid and defibrillator use to be held at the Village Hall. Cllr Cummings will liaise with the provider and get more information and some possible dates to bring to the October meeting. It was further discussed that leaflets giving information on the new defibrillator should be handed out at this meeting as well as being distributed door-to-door in Swillington Common, and on Swillington Lane from Swillington Common to the junction with Leeds Lane; it was resolved to approve a spend of up to £50 for the leaflets. 
13. To consider and decide on the following purchases:
13.1 To consider the purchase of a leaflet display board for the Village Hall - It was resolved to purchase 3 A4 and 5 A5 leaflet holders to place on the entryway wall. 
14. Council: 
14.1 To consider the Scheme of Delegation (V1) - This was approved with no amendments.
14.2 To consider the Policy for Managing Clerk Absences (V1) - This was approved with no amendments.
14.3 To consider the Internal Controls Policy (V1) - This was approved with no amendments.
14.4 To consider the Audit Plan 2025/26 and (a) the appointment of the internal auditor for the 2025/26 financial year and (b) the appointment of two councillors to complete the Internal Controls Checklist for Q1 and Q2 of 2025/26 - It was resolved to approve the Audit Plan 2025/26 and the appointment of the internal auditor at a cost of £160. It was further resolved to appoint Cllrs Knox and Young to complete the Internal Controls Checklists. 
14.5 To consider quotes received for accounting software as per recommendations in the internal auditor report - In order to increase Council oversight of the finances and as per the auditor’s recommendation, it was resolved that the Council implement the use of accounting software. It was resolved to proceed with the quote and package received from Scribe, at a cost of £349 for an initial payment and thereafter £50 a month for an accounts and allotments package. The Clerk was instructed to establish the work involved in moving the accounting information into the system with Scribe and it was resolved that if the cost of the Clerk’s working time would equal or exceed the proposed setup fee, the Clerk is authorised to approve the setup fee from Scribe.
14.6 To consider the appointment of a second Councillor to the Village Hall Management Committee - It was resolved to appoint Cllr Knox to the Village Hall Management Committee.
14.9 To receive written applications for the office of councillor and to co-opt a candidate to fill the existing vacancy - It was resolved to discuss this item prior to 14.7 and 14.8. The Council received two written applications for the three casual vacancies and both candidates were in attendance. Both candidates met eligibility criteria, spoke briefly regarding their applications, and were duly appointed as Councillors. 
14.7 To consider the appointment of a Councillor to the Staffing Committee - It was resolved to appoint new Cllr Ian Dunkley to the Staffing Committee.
14.8 To consider the appointment of a Councillor as Playground representative - It was resolved to appoint Cllr C Fox to the role of playground representative.
15. Employment matters:
15.1 To note the application of the NJC national pay award for 2025/26, as applicable to the Clerk’s salary - This was noted.
15.2 To consider excluding the press and public under the Public Bodies (Admissions to Meetings) Act 1960 due to the confidential nature of the business to be transacted during discussion of the items under 20.2 and 20.3 - It was resolved to exclude the press and public under the Public Bodies (Admissions to Meetings) Act 1960. 
15.3 To receive an update on advice received from an HR consultancy and to consider any appropriate next steps - The Clerk gave an update on advice received from a meeting with an HR consultancy firm. It was resolved to proceed with sending the letter to the former employee as advised by the consultancy. 
15.4 To consider quotes received for HR and Payroll services - The Council discussed quotes for an HR and Payroll package from the HR consultancy firm, and the continuation of a Payroll package from its current provider. It was resolved to continue with the current Payroll-only provider and to reconsider the monthly cost of the HR/Payroll package at its next budget-setting discussion
16. To notify the clerk of matters for inclusion on the agenda of the next meeting - None were raised.
17. To note the date and time of the next meeting - Tuesday 7th October - ordinary meeting (7.30pm) and staffing committee meeting (6.30pm). 
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